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I. PARA HANDY, MASTER MARINER




A short, thick-set man, with a red beard, a hard round felt hat,
ridiculously out of harmony with a blue pilot jacket and trousers and a
seaman's jersey, his hands immersed deeply in those pockets our fathers
(and the heroes of Rabelais) used to wear behind a front flap, he would
have attracted my notice even if he had not, unaware of my presence so
close behind him, been humming to himself the chorus of a song that used
to be very popular on gabbarts, but is now gone out of date, like "The
Captain with the Whiskers took a Sly Glance at Me." You may have heard it
thirty years ago, before the steam puffer came in to sweep the sailing
smack from all the seas that lie between Bowling and Stornoway. It runs--



"Young Munro he took a notion

For to sail across the sea,

And he left his true love weeping,

All alone on Greenock Quay,"



and by that sign, and by his red beard, and by a curious gesture he had,
as if he were now and then going to scratch his ear and only determined
not to do it when his hand was up, I knew he was one of the Macfarlanes.
There were ten Macfarlanes, all men, except one, and  he was a valet, but
the family did their best to conceal the fact, and said he was away on
the yachts, and making that much money he had not time to write a scrape
home.


"I think I ought to know you," I said to the vocalist with the hard hat.
"You are a Macfarlane: either the Beekan, or Kail, or the Nipper, or Keep
Dark, or Para Handy--"


"As sure as daith," said he, "I'm chust Para Handy, and I ken your name
fine, but I cannot chust mind your face." He had turned round on the pawl
he sat on, without taking his hands from his pockets, and looked up at me
where I stood beside him, watching a river steamer being warped into the
pier.


"My goodness!" he said about ten minutes later, when he had wormed my
whole history out of me; "and you'll be writing things for the papers?
Cot bless me! and do you tell me you can be makin' a living off that? I'm
not asking you, mind, hoo mich you'll be makin', don't tell me; not a
cheep! not a cheep! But I'll wudger it's more than Maolean the munister.
But och! I'm not saying: it iss not my business. The munister has two
hundred in the year and a coo's gress; he iss aye the big man up yonder,
but it iss me would like to show him he wass not so big a man as
yourself. Eh? But not a cheep! not a cheep! A Macfarlane would never put
his nose into another man's oar."


"And where have you been this long while?" I asked, having let it sink
into his mind that there was no chance to-day of his learning my exact
income, expenditure, and how much I had in the bank.


"Me!" said he; "I am going up and down like yon fellow in the
Scruptures--what wass his name? Sampson--seeking what I may devour. I am
out of a chob. Chust that: out of a chob. You'll not be hearin' of
anybody in your line that iss in want of a skipper?"


Skippers, I said, were in rare demand in my line of business. We hadn't
used a skipper for years.


"Chust that! chust that! I only mentioned it in case. You are making
things for newspapers, my Cot! what will they not do now for the penny?
Well, that is it; I am out of a chob; chust putting bye the time. I'm not
vexed for myself, so mich as for poor Dougie. Dougie wass mate, and I
wass skipper. I don't know if you kent the Fital Spark?"


The Vital Spark, I confessed, was well known to me as the most uncertain
puffer that ever kept the Old New-Year in Upper Lochfyne.


"That wass her!" said Macfarlane, almost weeping. "There was never the
bate of her, and I have sailed in her four years over twenty with my hert
in my mooth for fear of her boiler. If you never saw the Fital Spark, she
is aal hold, with the boiler behind, four men and a derrick, and a
watter-butt and a pan loaf in the fo'c'sle. Oh man! she wass the beauty!
She was chust sublime! She should be carryin' nothing but gentry for
passengers, or nice genteel luggage for the shooting-lodges, but there
they would be spoilin' her and rubbin' all the pent off her with their
coals, and sand, and whunstone, and oak bark, and timber, and trash like
that."


"I understood she had one weakness at least, that her boiler was apt to
prime."


"It's a--lie," cried Macfarlane, quite furious;  "her boiler never primed
more than wance a month, and that wass not with fair play. If Dougie wass
here he would tell you.


"I wass ass prood of that boat ass the Duke of Argyll, ay, or Lord
Breadalbane. If you would see me waalkin' aboot on her dake when we wass
lyin' at the quay! There wasna the like of it in the West Hielan's. I
wass chust sublime! She had a gold bead aboot her; it's no lie I am
tellin' you, and I would be pentin' her oot of my own pocket every time
we went to Arran for gravel. She drawed four feet forrit and nine aft,
and she could go like the duvvle."


"I have heard it put at five knots," I said maliciously.


Macfarlane bounded from his seat. "Five knots!" he cried. "Show me the
man that says five knots, and I will make him swallow the hatchet. Six
knots, ass sure ass my name iss Macfarlane; many a time between the Skate
and Otter. If Dougie wass here he would tell you. But I am not braggin'
aboot her sailin'; it wass her looks. Man, she was smert, smert! Every
time she wass new pented I would be puttin' on my Sunday clothes. There
wass a time yonder they would be callin' me Two-flag Peter in Loch Fyne.
It wass wance the Queen had a jubilee, and we had but the wan flag, but a
Macfarlane never wass bate, and I put up the wan flag and a regatta
shirt, and I'm telling you she looked chust sublime!"


"I forget who it was once told me she was very wet," I cooed blandly;
"that with a head wind the Vital Spark nearly went out altogether. Of
course, people will say nasty things about these hookers. They say she
was very ill to trim, too."


Macfarlane jumped up again, grinding his teeth, and his face purple. He
could hardly speak with indignation.  "Trum!" he shouted.  "Did you say
'trum'? You could trum her with the wan hand behind your back and you
lookin' the other way. To the duvvle with your trum! And they would be
sayin' she wass wet! If Dougie wass here he would tell you. She would not
take in wan cup of watter unless it wass for synin' oot the dishes. She
wass that dry she would not wet a postage stamp unless we slung it over
the side in a pail. She wass sublime, chust sublime!


"I am telling you there iss not many men following the sea that could
sail the Fital Spark the way I could. There iss not a rock, no, nor a
chuckie stone inside the Cumbrie Heid that I do not have a name for. I
would ken them fine in the dark by the smell, and that iss not easy, I'm
telling you. And I am not wan of your dryland sailors. I wass wance at
Londonderry with her. We went at night, and did Dougie no' go away and
forget oil, so that we had no lamps, and chust had to sail in the dark
with our ears wide open. If Dougie wass here he would tell you. Now and
then Dougie would be striking a match for fear of a collusion."


"Where did he show it?" I asked innocently. "Forward or aft?"


"Aft," said the mariner suspiciously. "What for would it be aft? Do you
mean to say there could be a collusion aft? I am telling you she could do
her six knots before she cracked her shaft. It wass in the bow, of
course; Dougie had the matches. She wass chust sublime. A gold bead oot
of my own pocket, four men and a derrick, and a watter-butt and a pan
loaf in the fo'c'sle. My bonnie wee Fital Spark!"


He began to show symptoms of tears, and I hate to see an ancient
mariner's tears, so I hurriedly asked him how he had lost the command.


"I will tell you that," said he. "It was Dougie's fault. We had yonder a
cargo of coals for Tarbert, and we got doon the length of Greenock, going
fine, fine. It wass the day after the New Year, and I wass in fine trum,
and Dougie said, 'Wull we stand in here for orders?' and so we went into
Greenock for some marmalade, and did we no' stay three days? Dougie and
me wass going about Greenock looking for signboards with Hielan' names on
them, and every signboard we could see with Campbell, or Macintyre, on
it, or Morrison, Dougie would go in and ask if the man came from
Kilmartin or anyway roond aboot there, and if the man said no, Dougie
would say, 'It's a great peety, for I have cousins of the same name, but
maybe you'll have time to come oot for a dram?' Dougie was chust sublime!


"Every day we would be getting sixpenny telegrams from the man the coals
was for at Tarbert, but och! we did not think he wass in such an aawful
hurry, and then he came himself to Greenock with the Grenadier, and the
only wans that wass not in the polls-office wass myself and the derrick.
He bailed the laads out of the polls-office, and 'Now,' he said,' you
will chust sail her up as fast as you can, like smert laads, for my
customers iss waiting for their coals, and I will go over and see my
good-sister at Helensburgh, and go back to Tarbert the day efter
to-morrow.'


"Hoo can we be going and us with no money?' said Dougie--man, he wass
sublime! So the man gave me a paper pound of money, and went away to
Helensburgh, and Dougie wass ooilin' up a hawser forrit ready to start
from the quay. When he wass away, Dougie said we would maybe chust be as
weel to wait another tide, and I said I didna know, but what did he
think, and he said, 'Ach, of course!' and we went aal back into Greenock.
'Let me see that pound!' said Dougie, and did I not give it to him? and
then he rang the bell of the public-hoose we were in, and asked for four
tacks and a wee hammer. When he got the four tacks and the wee hammer he
nailed the pound note on the door, and said to the man, 'Chust come in
with a dram every time we ring the bell till that's done!' If Dougie wass
here he would tell you. Two days efter that the owner of the Fital Spark
came doon from Gleska and five men with him, and they went away with her
to Tarbert."


"And so you lost the old command," I said, preparing to go off. "Well, I
hope something will turn up soon."


"There wass some talk aboot a dram," said the mariner. "I thought you
said something aboot a dram, but och! there's no occasion!"


A week later, I am glad to say, the Captain and his old crew were
reinstated on the Vital Spark.





II. THE PRIZE CANARY




"CANARIES!" said Para Handy contemptuously, "I have a canary yonder at
home that would give you a sore heid to hear him singing. He's chust
sublime. Have I no', Dougie?"


It was the first time the mate had ever heard of the Captain as a
bird-fancier, but he was a loyal friend, and at Para Handy's wink he said
promptly, "You have that, Peter. Wan of the finest ever stepped. Many a
sore heid I had wi't."


"What kind of a canary is it?" asked the Brodick man jealously. "Is it a
Norwich?"


Para Handy put up his hand as usual to scratch his ear, and checked the
act half-way. "No, nor a Sandwich; it's chust a plain yellow wan," he
said coolly. "I'll wudger ye a pound it could sing the best you have
blin'. It whustles even-on, night and day, till I have to put it under a
bowl o' watter if I'm wantin' my night's sleep."


The competitive passions of the Brodick man were roused. He considered
that among his dozen prize canaries he had at least one that could beat
anything likely to be in the possession of the Captain of the Vital
Spark, which was lying at Brodick when this conversation took place. He
produced it--an emaciated, sickle-shaped, small-headed, bead-eyed,
business-looking bird, which he called the Wee Free. He was prepared to
put up the pound for a singing contest anywhere in Arran, date hereafter
to be arranged.


"That's all right," said Para Handy, "I'll take you on. We'll be doon
this way for a cargo of grevel in a week, and if the money's wi' the man
in the shippin'-box at the quay, my canary'll lift it."


"But what aboot your pound?" asked the Brodick man. "You must wudger a
pound too."


"Is that the way o't?" said the Captain. "I wass never up to the
gemblin', but I'll risk the pound," and so the contest was arranged.


"But you havena a canary at aal, have you?" said Dougie, later in the
day, as the Vital Spark was puffing on her deliberate way to Glasgow.


"Me?" said Para Handy, "I would as soon think of keepin' a hoolet. But
och, there's plenty in Gleska if you have the money. From the needle to
the anchor. Forbye, I ken a gentleman that breeds canaries; he's a
riveter, and if I wass gettin' him in good trum he would maybe give me a
lend o' wan. If no', we'll take a dander up to the Bird Market, and pick
up a smert wan that'll put the hems on Sandy Kerr's Wee Free. No man wi'
any releegion aboot him would caal his canary a Wee Free."


The Captain and the mate of the Vital Spark left their noble ship at the
wharf that evening--it was a Saturday--and went in quest of the gentleman
who bred canaries. He was discovered in the midst of an altercation with
his wife which involved the total destruction of all the dishes on the
kitchen-dresser, and, with a shrewdness and consideration that were never
absent in the Captain, he apologised for the untimely intrusion and
prepared to go away. "I see you're busy," he said, looking in on a floor
covered with the debris of the delft which this ardent lover of bird life
was smashing in order to impress his wife with the fact that he was
really annoyed about something--"I see you're busy. Fine, man, fine! A
wife need never weary in this hoose--it's that cheery. Dougie and me wass
chust wantin' a wee lend of a canary for a day or two, but och, it doesna
matter, seein' ye're so throng; we'll chust try the shops."


It was indicative of the fine kindly humanity of the riveter who loved
canaries that this one unhesitatingly  stopped his labours, having
disposed of the last plate, and said, "I couldna dae't, chaps; I wadna
trust a canary oot o' the hoose; there's nae sayin' the ill-usage it
micht get. It would break my he'rt to ha'e onything gang wrang wi' ony o'
my birds."


"Chust that, Wull, chust that!" said Para Handy agreeably. "Your feelings
does you credit. I would be awful vexed if you broke your he'rt; it'll
soon be the only hale thing left in the noose. If I wass you, and had
such a spite at the delf, I would use dunnymite," and Dougie and he
departed.


"That's the sort of thing that keeps me from gettin' merrit," the
Captain, with a sigh, confided to his mate, when they got down the stair.
"Look at the money it costs for dishes every Setturday night."


"Them riveters iss awfu' chaps for sport," said Dougie irrelevantly.


"There's nothing for't now but the Bird Market," said the Captain,
leading the way east along Argyle Street. They had no clear idea where
that institution was, but at the corner of Jamaica Street consulted
several Celtic compatriots, who put them on the right track. Having
reached the Bird Market, the Captain explained his wants to a party who
had "Guaranteed A1 Songsters" to sell at two shillings. This person was
particularly enthusiastic about one bird which in the meantime was as
silent as "the harp that once through Tara's halls." He gave them his
solemn assurance it was a genuine prize roller canary; that when it
started whistling, as it generally did at breakfast time, it sang till
the gas was lit, with not even a pause for refreshment. For that reason
it was an economical canary to keep; it practically cost nothing for seed
for this canary. If it was a songster suitable for use on a ship that was
wanted, he went on, with a rapid assumption that his customers were of a
maritime profession, this bird was peculiarly adapted for the post. It
was a genuine imported bird, and had already made a sea voyage. To sell a
bird of such exquisite parts for two shillings was sheer commercial
suicide; he admitted it, but he was anxious that it should have a good
home.


"I wish I could hear it whustlin'," said the Captain, peering through the
spars at the very dejected bird, which was a moulting hen.


"It never sings efter the gas is lighted," said the vendor regretfully,
"that's the only thing that's wrang wi't. If that bird wad sing at nicht
when the gas was lit, it wad solve the problem o' perpetual motion."


Para Handy, considerably impressed by this high warrandice, bought the
canary, which was removed from the cage and placed in a brown paper
sugar-bag, ventilated by holes which the bird-seller made in it with the
stub of a lead pencil.


"Will you no' need a cage?" asked Dougie.


"Not at aal, not at aal!" the Captain protested; "wance we get him doon
to Brodick we'll get plenty o' cages," and away they went with their
purchase, Para Handy elate at the imminent prospect of his prize canary
winning an easy pound. Dougie carefully carried the bag containing the
bird.


Some days after, the Vital Spark arrived at Brodick, but the Captain, who
had not yet staked his pound with the man in the shipping-box as agreed
on,  curiously enough showed no disposition to bring off the challenge
meeting between the birds. It was by accident he met the Brodick man one
day on the quay.


"Talking about birds," said Para Handy, with some diffidence, "Dougie and
me had a canary yonder--"


"That's aal off," said the Brodick man hurriedly, getting very red in the
face, showing so much embarrassment, indeed, that the Captain of the
Vital Spark smelt a rat.


"What way off?" he asked. "It sticks in my mind that there wass a kind of
a wudger, and that there's a pound note in the shupping-box for the best
canary."


"Did you bring your canary?" asked the Brodick man anxiously.


"It's doon there in the vessel singin' like to take the rivets oot o'
her," said Para Handy. "It's chust sublime to listen to."


"Weel, the fact iss, I'm not goin' to challenge," said the Brodick man.
"I have a wife yonder, and she's sore against bettin' and wudgerin' and
gemblin', and she'll no let me take my champion bird Wee Free over the
door."


"Chust that!" said Para Handy. "That's a peety. Weel, weel, the pund'll
come in handy. I'll chust go away down to the shupping-box and lift it.
Seeing I won, I'll stand you a drink."


The Brodick man maintained with warmth that as Para Handy had not yet
lodged his stake of a pound the match was off; an excited discussion
followed, and the upshot was a compromise. The Brodick man, having failed
to produce his bird, was to forfeit ten shillings, and treat the crew of
the Vital Spark.  They were being treated, and the ten shillings were in
Para Handy's possession, when the Brodick sportsman rose to make some
disconcerting remark.


"You think you are very smert, Macfarlane," he said, addressing the
Captain. "You are thinkin' you did a good stroke to get the ten
shullin's, but if you wass smerter it iss not the ten shullin's you would
have at aal, but the pound. I had you fine, Macfarlane. My wife never
said a word aboot the wudger, but my bird is in the pook, and couldna
sing a note this week. That's the way I backed oot."


Para Handy displayed neither resentment nor surprise. He took a deep
draught of beer out of a quart pot, and then smiled with mingled
tolerance and pity on the Brodick man.


"Ay, ay!" he said, "and you think you have done a smert thing. You have
mich caause to be ashamed of yourself. You are nothing better than a
common swundler. But och, it doesna matter; the fact iss, oor bird's
deid."


"Deid!" cried the Brodick man. "What do you mean by deid?"


"Chust that it's no' livin'," said Para Handy coolly. "Dougie and me
bought wan in the Bird Market, and Dougie was carryin' it doon to the
vessel in a sugar-poke when he met some fellows he kent in Chamaica
Street, and went for a dram, or maybe two. Efter a while he didna mind
what he had in the poke, and he put it in his troosers pockets, thinkin'
it wass something extra for the Sunday's dinner. When he brought the poor
wee bird oot of his pocket in the mornin', it wass chust a' remains."





III: THE MALINGERER




THE crew of the Vital Spark were all willing workers, except The Tar, who
was usually as tired when he rose in the morning as when he went to bed.
He said himself it was his health, and that he had never got his strength
right back since he had the whooping-cough twice when he was a boy. The
Captain was generally sympathetic, and was inclined to believe The Tar
was destined to have a short life unless he got married and had a wife to
look after him. "A wife's the very thing for you," he would urge; "it's
no' canny, a man as delicate as you to be having nobody to depend on."


"I couldna afford a wife," The Tar always maintained. "They're all too
grand for the like of me."


"Och ay! but you might look aboot you and find a wee, no' aawfu' bonny
wan," said Para Handy.


"If she was blin', or the like of that, you would have a better chance of
gettin' her," chimed in Dougie, who always scoffed at The Tar's
periodical illnesses, and cruelly ascribed his lack of energy to sheer
laziness.


The unfortunate Tar's weaknesses always seemed to come on him when there
was most to do. It generally took the form of sleepiness, so that
sometimes when he was supposed to be preparing the dinner he would be
found sound asleep on the head of a bucket, with a half-peeled potato in
his hand. He once crept out of the fo'c'sle rubbing his eyes after a
twelve-hours' sleep, saying, "Tell me this and tell me no more, am I
going to my bed or comin' from it?"


But there was something unusual and alarming about the illness which
overtook The Tar on their way up Loch Fyne to lift a cargo of timber.
First he had shivers all down his back; then he got so stiff that he
could not bend to lift a bucket, but had to kick it along the deck in
front of him, which made Dougie admiringly say, "Man! you are an aawful
handy man with your feet, Colin." His appetite, he declared, totally
disappeared immediately after an unusually hearty breakfast composed of
six herrings and two eggs; and finally he expressed his belief that there
was nothing for it but his bed.


"I'll maybe no trouble you long, boys," he moaned lugubriously. "My
heid's birling roond that fast that I canna even mind my own name two
meenutes."


"You should write it on a wee bit paper," said Dougie unfeelingly, "and
keep it inside your bonnet, so that you could look it up at any time you
were needin'."


Para Handy had kinder feelings, and told The Tar to go and lie down for
an hour or two and take a wee drop of something.


"Maybe a drop of brandy would help me," said The Tar, promptly preparing
to avail himself of the Captain's advice.


"No, not brandy; a drop of good Brutish spurits will suit you better,
Colin," said the Captain, and went below to dispense the prescription
himself.


The gusto with which The Tar swallowed the prescribed dram of British
spirits and took a chew of tobacco after it to enhance the effect, made
Para Handy somewhat suspicious, and he said so to Dougie when he got on
deck, leaving The Tar already in a gentle slumber.


"The rascal's chust scheming," said Dougie emphatically. "There iss
nothing in the world wrong with him but the laziness. If you'll notice,
he aalways gets no weel when we're going to lift timber, because it iss
harder on him at the winch."


The Captain was indignant, and was for going down there and then with a
rope's-end to rouse the patient, but Dougie confided to him a method of
punishing the malingerer and at the same time getting some innocent
amusement for themselves.


Dinner-time came round. The Tar instinctively wakened and lay wondering
what they would take down to him to eat. The Vital Spark was puff-puffing
her deliberate way up the loch, and there was an unusual stillness on
deck. It seemed to The Tar that the Captain and Dougie were moving about
on tiptoe and speaking in whispers. The uncomfortable feeling this
created in his mind was increased when his two shipmates came down with
slippers on instead of their ordinary sea-boots, creeping down the
companion with great caution, carrying a bowl of gruel.
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